Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee

14th Meeting, 2022 (Session 6), Wednesday 26 October 2022

PE1947: Address Scotland's culture of youth violence

Note by the Clerk

Petitioner Alex O'Kane

Petition Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to

summary address the disturbing culture of youth violence in Scotland.

Webpage https://petitions.parliament.scot/petitions/PE1947

Introduction

1. This is a new petition that was lodged on 8 August 2022.

- 2. A full summary of this petition and its aims can be found at **Annexe A**.
- 3. A SPICe briefing has been prepared to inform the Committee's consideration of the petition and can be found at **Annexe B**.
- 4. While not a formal requirement, petitioners have the option to collect signatures on their petition. On this occasion, the petitioner elected to collect this information. 2,764 signatures have been received.
- 5. The Committee seeks views from the Scottish Government on all new petitions before they are formally considered. A response has been received from the Scottish Government and is included at **Annexe C** of this paper.
- 6. A submission has been provided by the petitioner. This is included at **Annexe D**.

Action

7. The Committee is invited to consider what action it wishes to take on this petition.

Clerk to the Committee

Annexe A

PE1947: Address Scotland's culture of youth violence

Petitioner

Alex O'Kane

Date lodged

8 August 2022

Petition summary

Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to address the disturbing culture of youth violence in Scotland.

Previous action

I have contacted Glasgow politicians, including Paul Sweeney MSP to express my concerns. I have started an awareness campaign on the No1seems2care social media page to try to warn parents about the dangers which currently exist on the streets of Glasgow city centre, it's also important to let the youth know about the dangers they may face. I have written to the Chief Constable of Police Scotland and have received a response from the relevant Area Commander.

Background information

I am the founder of the No1seems2care help group which is based in Glasgow. In recent months I have received dozens of videos, images and first-hand accounts which describe a disturbing culture of youth violence in Glasgow city centre. Children as young as 13 years old have been kicked unconscious and left in pools of blood whilst the incidents are videoed and circulated on social media. Children should be safe in our city.

There are several posts on the No1seems2care Facebook page which show images of some of these violent incidents. The videos are too graphic to show on a public platform. There are also first accounts from people in Glasgow city centre.

Annexe B

SPICe The Information Centre An t-lonad Fiosrachaidh

Briefing for the Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee on petition PE1947: Address Scotland's culture of youth violence, lodged by Alex O'Kane

Background

The <u>petition</u> seeks action to "address the disturbing culture of youth violence in Scotland". It notes that the petitioner is the founder of the <u>No1seems2care</u> help group based in Glasgow, and that:

"In recent months I have received dozens of videos, images and first- hand accounts which describe a disturbing culture of youth violence in Glasgow city centre."

Scottish Violence Reduction Unit

The <u>Scottish Violence Reduction Unit</u> (SVRU), located within Police Scotland, includes people with a range of experience. It aims to provide a centre of expertise in tackling violence. Its website states that:

"Working in partnership with Police Scotland and the Scottish Government, the SVRU aims to prevent violence wherever it's found from the streets, to our classrooms, homes and workplaces. The SVRU adopted a public health approach which treats violence as a disease. We seek to diagnose and analyse the root causes of violence in Scotland, then develop and evaluate solutions which can be scaled- up across the country."

In 2021, the Scottish Government published a report produced by the SVRU in collaboration with the Government's Justice Analytical Services

— What Works to Prevent Youth Violence: A Summary of the Evidence. It provides a summary of data on levels of violence (see pages 16 to 18). This includes consideration of young people as both victims and perpetrators of violence.

In relation to the effectiveness of approaches to reducing violence, the report states:

"From the evidence reviewed above it can be concluded that available interventions can prevent youth violence. Specifically, school and education-based approaches are effective in doing so, and dating violence prevention programmes, family-focused interventions, mentoring, and community-based coalitions have shown promise within this context." (page 46)

Scottish Children's Reporter Administration

Reporters employed by the <u>Scottish Children's Reporter Administration</u> (SCRA) receive referrals for children and young people who may require compulsory measures of supervision. This can be on welfare as well as offence grounds. Reporters take decisions on whether they should be referred to Children's Hearings.

In 2022, the SCRA published a <u>report on research looking at the background and offending of children aged 12 to 15 years</u>.

Scottish Government

Ongoing work aimed at preventing youth violence includes <u>No Knives</u>, <u>Better Lives</u> (a collaboration between the Scottish Government and YouthLink Scotland). The website notes:

"No Knives, Better Lives (NKBL) is a Scottish national programme that aims to deter young people from anti-social behaviour and carrying knives. We work in partnership with young people and practitioners to understand and address the drivers of youth violence in our community."

In 2015, the Scottish Government published its <u>youth justice strategy</u> <u>covering the period up to 2020</u>. It stated that:

"We take a child-centred, preventative approach focused on the following outcomes:

o helping ensure communities are safe from crime and disorder

- improving life chances for children and young people involved in or at risk of offending
- enabling all children and young people to be confident individuals, effective contributors, successful learners and responsible citizens". (page 2)

Progress made under the strategy is outlined in a <u>report</u> published in 2021.

Also in 2021, the Scottish Government published <u>A Rights-Respecting Approach to Justice for Children and Young People</u>. Building on the above strategy, it sets out a vision under which:

"Children, young people and their families are supported at an early stage through early intervention and preventative approaches." (page 7)

And where:

"Support and information for victims is enhanced with work undertaken to ensure that victims are appropriately protected irrespective of the age of the person who has caused the harm or the system that deals with them." (page 7)

Frazer McCallum Senior Researcher 14/07/22

The purpose of this briefing is to provide a brief overview of issues raised by the petition. SPICe research specialists are not able to discuss the content of petition briefings with petitioners or other members of the public. However, if you have any comments on any petition briefing you can email us at spice@parliament.scot

Every effort is made to ensure that the information contained in petition briefings is correct at the time of publication. Readers should be aware however that these briefings are not necessarily updated or otherwise amended to reflect subsequent changes.

Published by the Scottish Parliament Information Centre (SPICe), an office of the Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body, The Scottish Parliament, Edinburgh, EH99 1SP.

Annexe C Scottish Government submission of 4 August 2022

PE1947/A: Address Scotland's culture of youth violence

Thank you for your email of 18 July 2022 on behalf of the Citizen Participation and Public Petitions Committee seeking the Scottish Government's views on the following petition, lodged by Alex O'Kane, founder of the No1seems2care group, based in Glasgow:

"Calling on the Scottish Parliament to urge the Scottish Government to address the disturbing culture of youth violence in Scotland."

As the Committee will be aware, the Scottish Government is committed to tackling all forms of violence including youth violence, as everyone has the right to be, and feel safe in their community. We take a public health approach, working with many different partner organisations – including the Scottish Violence Reduction Unit and Medics Against Violence - to help address the underlying causes of violence. We also continue to invest in front line policing to ensure Police Scotland has the powers and resources needed to enforce the law across Scotland.

We are aware that since exiting lockdown in 2021, many young people have been travelling into Glasgow city centre and gathering in large numbers. The large majority of the young people using the City Centre have been doing so peacefully and are enjoying the environment and the opportunities to connect with other young people. We are however aware of concerns being raised about anti-social behaviour and incidents of violence. The police response to these issues has been measured and intelligence led but robust where appropriate to protect both the public and young people and to ensure businesses and the wider community feel safe.

To address the particular concerns raised, increased resources, engagement and partnership working has been taking place including local policing, Glasgow City Council, Street Pastors, British Transport Police, Barnardo's and Education Scotland, Youth Link Scotland, Medics

Against Violence and with our partners at the Scottish Violence Reduction Unit, which we understand from Police Scotland is having an impact. As a result of this combined activity, Police Scotland report that there has been a notable decrease in the number of youths now frequenting the City Centre and as such an associated decrease in antisocial behaviour and violence.

In order to prevent such incidents in future, local policing division for Glasgow has supported the addition of significant numbers of high visibility police officer patrols with a core remit of engagement, in support of the city's regeneration post COVID and to enhance public confidence and reassurance, making the city a safe enjoyable place for everyone to enjoy responsibly.

Similarly, to improve public confidence, the Scottish Community Safety Network funded by the Scottish Government, champions community safety across Glasgow and all the other local authority areas in Scotland, by providing advice and support, working with various partner agencies including Neighbourhood Watch Scotland, Crime stoppers and the Scottish Business Resilience Centre, who all play a key role in offering reassurance to local communities, sharing messages on potential criminal activities, offering advice on keeping safe and encouraging communities to look out for one another.

Local authorities, in conjunction with Police Scotland have a range of options available when tackling the kind of antisocial behaviour and violence which has been experienced in Glasgow. The Antisocial Behaviour etc. (Scotland) Act 2004 provides a wide range of measures for dealing with all forms of antisocial behaviour with our national approach based on prevention, early intervention and diversionary activities. With Scottish Government support, the Scottish Community Safety Network works with communities and stakeholders to gather evidence on the ways in which antisocial behaviour and acts of violence impacts on lives and the constructive action we can take to prevent such behaviour for a potentially new approach based around positive action/behaviour.

We are continuing to invest to prevent and reduce the harm caused by violence including the perceived culture of youth violence. Over and above the ongoing investment in police funding, over £10bn since the creation of Police Scotland in 2013 and over £1.3bn in each of the next four years, we have invested over £24m in violence prevention since

2008. This includes over £16m to the Scottish Violence Reduction Unit, and more than £4.5m to No Knives, Better Lives. In 2022-23, we are providing our partners with over £2m to support ongoing and innovative violence prevention activity across Scotland, including an increase of 14% to the Scottish Violence Reduction Unit's budget to support increased violence prevention activity across Glasgow and other areas across Scotland.

We fund a range of violence prevention activity which seeks to engage young people and support them to make positive choices in their lives. Some of this work includes the following and is also taking place across Glasgow:

Mentors in Violence Prevention (MVP) Programme - Run nationally by Education Scotland who engage with all 32 Local Authorities, including Glasgow to deliver the MVP peer mentoring programme which gives young people an opportunity to explore and understand how they can safely support each other and challenge attitudes and assumptions that underpin gender-based violence.

Medics Against Violence (MAV) – Has front line medical clinicians who volunteer to go into schools across Scotland, or on a virtual basis, to talk to young people about the consequences of violence. MAV also run the national Hospital Navigator service which now operates in 9 Accident & Emergency Departments across Scotland. The Navigator service reaches out to vulnerable people facing severe and multiple disadvantage, helping them receive a person centred approach to access the support they need. We are piloting a Youth Navigator service in the Children's Hospital Emergency Departments at Edinburgh Royal Infirmary, St Johns Livingston and Glasgow to help bring this support to people at an earlier age and stage of their lives.

No Knives Better Lives (NKBL)- Youth Link Scotland act as the national co-ordinator to deliver this youth engagement programme, which aims to prevent the incidence of violence and knife carrying amongst young people and provides resources and support to local partners working directly with young people as well as offering advice, support and guidance to young people and their parents.

<u>Police Scotland Youth Volunteers (PSYV)</u> – Police Scotland lead this programme which seeks to break down barriers between young people and the police and to help build positive relationships and improve their respective perspectives through volunteering within their local communities.

More generally, between 2006-2007 and 2020-2021, levels of police recorded non-sexual violence have reduced by 36% and over the same time period, NHS statistics show the number of emergency hospital admissions due to assault and assault with a sharp object have both more than halved, down 65% and 63%. And whilst we welcome these reductions, no level of violence is acceptable and we need to do more to ensure these levels reduce further in the years ahead.

To help us achieve this, the Scottish Government will publish the first ever national Violence Prevention Framework for Scotland. This is an opportunity to refresh our approach to prevent violence and reduce its harm across Scotland. The Framework will identify priorities for our partners to work towards helping make Scotland's communities safer in the years ahead.

We want to keep children out of the criminal justice system as far as possible, by maximising the use of Scotland's unique children's hearings system and keeping them out of young offenders institutions where possible and appropriate. This agenda is reiterated within the Youth Justice Vision, published in June 2021. The Vision builds on the whole system approach, a national multi-agency approach to responding to those children in conflict with the law. The Vision has a strong focus on multi-agency, partnership working, of which Police Scotland are one of those partners, to deliver an early intervention and preventative approach and aims to prevent the use of custody and secure accommodation wherever possible.

Where children come into contact with care and justice services, or into conflict with the law, then Scotland must ensure that they are treated in a child friendly and rights respecting manner, and that the causes of their behaviour are addressed as well as their actions in order to help them to reintegrate, rehabilitate and desist and with the aim of preventing further harm and minimising the number of future victims.

We have seen dramatic positive changes in the youth justice sector over the years. Between 2008-09 and 2019-20, there has been an 85% reduction in the number of children and young people prosecuted in Scotland's courts and a 93% reduction in 16- and 17-year-olds being sentenced to custody (source: Criminal Proceedings in Scotland publication). This is down to the dedication and commitment of key partners all striving together to help make a difference, improving the lives of young people, families and communities across Scotland.

The Scottish Government would encourage the reporting of any incidents of anti-social behaviour or violence to local councils and or to Police Scotland, as it is through regular reporting of instances, that patterns can be identified, and decisions made on a course of action to address the problem.

The Committee should be aware that our partners at Medics Against Violence have reached out to the petitioner Alex O'Kane to discuss how they can link in and offer support to help address his and his group's specific concerns about youth violence in Glasgow.

I hope that the information I have set out in this letter is helpful to the Committee.

Annexe D

Petitioner submission of 13 October 2022 PE1947/B – Address Scotland's culture of youth violence

I have enclosed a link to an article in today's Daily Record newspaper.

The article is about a horrific attack on a school girl called Abbie and is self-explanatory.

I am in contact with Abbie's mother and I am quoted in this article.

Abbie is a perfect example of the consequences of going soft on youth violence.

The Scottish Government seems to believe, and I accept they might be genuinely misguided, that they are protecting the youth by reducing their contact with the justice system, by reducing their contacts with Courts and the possibility of custodial sentences.

But in reality, who is protecting the victims of youth violence, victims like Abbie.

The youth need to learn about consequences and deterrents or they will simply become adults without fear of consequences and deterrents.

Without consequences and deterrents there is chaos.

Who's protecting the youth from the youth.

I would be obliged if the Committee could consider this.

https://www.dailyrecord.co.uk/news/scottish-news/autistic-girl-glasgow-attack-park-28192095